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MEMBERS PRESENT

Donald West, Professional Council Member, Chairperson, Presiding

Charles Witt, Professional Council Member, Vice-Chairperson

George Fantini, Professional Council Member

Richard Bauermeister, Public Council Member

Stephen Huston, Professional Council Member

Arthur Cahall, Public Council Member

Kevin Esslinger, Public Council Member
Neal Scott, Professional Council Member

Division Staff/Deputy Attorney General

Abby Adams, Deputy Attorney General

James Hanley, Deputy Attorney General

James Collins, Director

Kay Warren, Deputy Director

Sam Nickerson, Investigative Administrator

Gayle Melvin, Administrative Specialist III

Monique K. Hampton, Administrative Specialist II

Members Absent

Erik Painter, Public Council Member

Others Present
Vera Sitze, Court Reporter
Vicki Ledbetter, Appraisal Subcommittee

Eric D. Savage, DelDOT

Holly Selby, DelDOT

Darrell Baker, Esquire

James Rostocki

Jeanne Parrott

Alfred J. Beam, Jr., DelDOT
Call to Order
Mr. West called the meeting to order at 9:41 a.m.

Review and Approval of Minutes 

The Council reviewed the minutes for the November 30, 2006 meeting. Mr. Bauermeister made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fantini to approve the minutes for the November 30, 2006 meeting as presented.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Ms. Adams requested that the October 17, 2006 minutes be added back to the agenda for next month’s meeting. 

Unfinished Business
Discussion of Revisions to Rules & Regulations and Statute
The Board discussed the definition of “appraisal” and what sanctions should be imposed for unlicensed practice. Ms. Adams volunteered to check with the adjourning states as well as Florida and North Carolina to see how they define “appraisal” and what their statutes/rules and regulations state regarding unlicensed practice. 
Mr. West asked Ms. Ledbetter for her comments. She felt it was a good idea to impose fines in lieu of cease & desist orders. 

The Board agreed with the wording used in the new 2008 AQB requirements for Certified Residential and Certified General classifications. 

Mr. West recommended that 4 professional members be either a certified or licensed appraiser and not limit one position to just a licensed appraiser since it can be difficult to fill that position. 

Ms. Adams reviewed the composition of the Council regarding the number of public members versus the number of professional members. She indicated that the Council’s composition is in alignment with the other professional boards. 

During the discussion, the Council came up with two possible options concerning the Council’s composition:

1. To increase the number of members on the Council

2. To change the composition of the license categories
Ms. Adams agreed to draft proposed revisions to the statute for each scenario and present it at the next meeting for discussion. 

Update in David May – Review of Proof of Completion of 15-Hour USPAP Course

The Council reviewed the certificate of completion for a 15-Hour USPAP Course requirement for David May as a result of disciplinary sanctions ordered against him. Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to place the David May’s license in an “active” status.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
Update on Glenn Piper – Review Proof of Completion of 15-Hour USPAP Course

The Council reviewed the Certificate of Completion for a 15-Hour USPAP Course requirement for Glenn Piper as a result of disciplinary sanctions ordered against him. Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to place the Glenn Piper’s license in an “active” status.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Review of Tabled Request for Reinstatement for Ramon S. Gaber

The Council reviewed a license “reactivation” request for Ramon S. Gaber whose license was suspended as a result of disciplinary sanctions ordered against him. The request was tabled pending receipt of proof of completion of the continuing education requirements for the 2005 renewal. Ms. Hampton informed the Council that Mr. Gaber submitted proof of his completion of the 2005 continuing education requirements prior to receiving a disciplinary order from the Council. Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to place the Ramon Gaber’s license in an “active” status.  The motion was unanimously carried.
Ms. Adams requested that all disciplinary files that required completion of a 15-USPAP course be automatically flagged for continuing education for the next renewal period. Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to flag all licensees who were required to submit proof of 15-hour USPAP completion for automatic CE audit. This would be in addition to the regular 10% of audits randomly chosen for the CE audit. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Update on Newsletter
Mr. Witt advised the Council that he would have the newsletter ready by the end of January.
Disciplinary Hearings
James Rostocki – Mr. Fantini called the hearing to order at 10:09 a.m. Mr. Witt and Mr. West were recused from the hearing.  Present for the hearing were Mr. Rostocki and Darrell Baker, Esquire.
Verbatim testimony was recorded by the court reporter.

Mr. Hanley requested a continuance because his witnesses were not available to testify.  Mr. Rostocki requested that a continuance not be granted. 
The Council held deliberations, off the record at 10:15 a.m.  The Council went back on the record at 10:18 a.m.

Mr. Hanley was asked when his witnesses would be available to testify. 

The Council held deliberations, off the record at 10:19 a.m. The Council went back on the record at 10:24 a.m. 

Mr. Huston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Baurmeister to approve the continuance until the February 20, 2007 meeting.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Mr. Baker stated that he was scheduled to be in Superior Court on that date and requested that the date of the continuance be changed.  He also requested that Jeanne Parrott’s case be rescheduled to the same date.
Mr. Huston amended his motion, seconded by Mr. Bauermeister to change the date of the February Board meeting to February 27, 2007 and to approve the continuance until that date. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Sign Final Order for Christopher Smith

The Council signed the final order for Christopher Smith.
Election of Officers

Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to nominate Mr. West as Chairperson. Mr. West abstained from the vote. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 

Mr. Esslinger made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to nominate Mr. Witt as Vice-Chairperson. Mr. Witt abstained from the vote. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 

Information Gathering – Mr. Scott
Mr. Scott reported that after recently moving to the state, he has found that certain information regarding condominiums is not being tracked.  He inquired as to how reports were being completed accurately.   Mr. West advised Mr. Scott that this was not an issue for the Council to address.  He referred Mr. Scott to the Delaware Association of Appraisers. 

Status of Complaint No. 19-06-06 – Mr. Witt

Mr. Witt reported that Complaint No. 19-06-06 has been sent to the Attorney General’s office. 
New Business

Complaint No. 19-01-07 – Assign a Contact Person
Mr. Fantini was assigned as the contact person for Complaint No. 19-01-07. 
Review of Reciprocity/Certified General Real Property Appraiser Applications
The Council reviewed the following applications for licensure:

Gary P. Lombardi

August Daleo

Carole L. Pare’

Richard S. Marra 

Roxanne S. Smith 

Alisa Delice

Mr. Bauermeister made a motion, seconded by Mr. Esslinger to approve the above applications for licensure by reciprocity as Certified General Real Property Appraisers. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Council reviewed the application for licensure for Mouna S. Karas. Mr. Bauermeister made a motion, seconded by Mr. Esslinger to approve Mouna S. Karas as a Certified General Real Property Appraiser by reciprocity, contingent upon receipt of the Federal Registry fee. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Reciprocity/Licensed Real Property Appraiser Application
The Council reviewed the application for David McCumber. Mr. Bauermeister made a motion, seconded by Mr. Esslinger to approve David McCumer as a Licensed Real Property Appraiser by reciprocity. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Reciprocity/Certified General Real Property Appraiser Application
The Council reviewed the application for Robert H. Greenlee. Mr. Bauermeister made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fantini to approve Robert H. Greenlee for licensure by reciprocity as a Certified General Real Property Appraiser, contingent upon receipt of an official copy of a letter of good standing from Maryland. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Certified Residential Real Property Appraiser Applications

The Council reviewed the exam results for Brendon M. Murray and William Diveley. Mr. West made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to approve Brendon M. Murray and William Diveley for licensure by written examination as Certified Residential Real Property Appraisers. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Certified General Real Property Appraiser Application

The Council reviewed the exam results for Erick J. Mazzoni. Mr. West made a motion, seconded by Mr. Huston to approve Erick J. Mazzoni for licensure by written examination as a Certified General Real Property Appraiser. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Licensed Real Property Appraiser Applications
The Council reviewed the applications for Andrea L. Douds and Thomas R. Amatuzio, Jr. Mr. Witt made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bauermeister to approve Andrea L. Douds and Thomas R. Amatuzio, Jr. to sit for the Licensed Real Property Appraiser examination. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Appraiser Trainee Applications
The Council reviewed applications for the following applicants:

John M. Shortall, Jr. – Sponsor – John M. Shortall, Sr.

Angela M. Gould – Sponsor – Shane Kenworthy

Holly Selby – Sponsor – Phyllis L. Trala

Riswan Mujahid – Sponsor – J. Daniel Nolan

Mr. Fantini made a motion, seconded by Mr. Esslinger to approve the above applicants as Appraiser Trainees. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Application(s) for Exemption Pursuant to Rule and Regulation 4.2.3

The Council reviewed the request for exemption for direct supervision for June Woodward. Mr. Fantini made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bauermeister to approve June Woodward to conduct appraisals without direct supervision from Ronald L. Stephens. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Review of Temporary Permit Applications (for discussion only)
Mr. West reviewed the following temporary practice permits that had been issued:

J. Bruce Ricciuti – Property Identification – 800 W. 4th Street, Wilmington, DE 

Daniel A. DiToro – Property Identification – Parklynn Apartments, 5 Ruth Road, Wilmington, DE 

Robert M. Gessler – Property Identification – 505 W. 5th Street, Wilmington, DE  
Review of Continuing Education Activities
Mr. Huston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Esslinger to approve the following continuing education courses:

Greater Philadelphia Realty Board School

National Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice – USPAP Update Course – 7.0 hrs CE

Market Analysis & Highest & Best Use – 7.0 hrs CE

Eminent Domain & Condemnation Practices – 7.0 hrs CE

Scope of Work – 7.0 hrs CE

Delaware Association of Appraisers, Inc.

AQB Requirements Effective January 1, 2008 – 2.0 hrs CE

Philadelphia Metropolitan Chapter – Appraisal Institute

Partial Interest Valuation – April 25, 2007 – 7.0 hrs CE

Liability Management for Residential Appraising – 7.0 hrs CE

McKissock, LP

Residential Sales Comparison and Income Approaches – Virtual Classroom – 15.0 QE hrs

The American Society of Farm Managers and Rural Appraisers, Inc.

Tax Deferred 1031 Exchanges – 14.0 hrs CE

ASFMRA Code of Ethics – 4.0 hrs CE

Minerals Appraisal – 12.0 hrs CE

Timber Property Valuation – 12.0 hrs CE

ASFMRA 77th Annual Convention – February 15-16, 2007 – Atlanta, Georgia – 12.0 hrs CE

Appraisal Institute

General Appraiser Sales Comparison Approach – 30.0 QE/CE hrs

Office Building Valuation: A Contemporary Perspective – 7.0 CE hrs

National Association of Master Appraisers

Basic Appraisal Principles #401- 30.0 QE hrs only

Basic Appraisal Principles #402 – 30.0 QE hrs only
Residential Market Analysis & Highest & Best Use # 403 – 15.0 CE/QE hrs

Residential Appraiser Site Valuation and Cost Approach # 404 – 15.0 CE/QE hrs
Residential Sales Comparison and Income Approaches #405 – 30.0 CE/QE hrs

Residential Report Writing and Case Studies #406 – 15.0 CE/QE hrs
Foundation of Real Estate Appraisers

7 hr USPAP Update Course – Online – 7.0 hrs CE
15 hr USPAP Update Course – Online – 15.0 hrs QE

Chesapeake Educational Services

Intermediate Principles and Procedures of Real Estate Appraisal – March 30, 31 & April 6, 2007 – 30 hrs QE

Licensee: Jasmin Lineen Anderson 

Course Provider: Click CE

Course: Delaware 90 Hour Appraisal Package – Virtual Classroom – 90.0 hrs QE/CE

The motion was unanimously carried. 

Presentation by the Appraisal Subcommittee (ASC)
Ms. Ledbetter introduced herself and explained the role of the Appraisal Subcommittee.  She explained that she along with two of her colleagues conducted a field review of the Division of Professional Regulation’s appraiser files, and investigative and administrative processes, as well as the Council’s rules and regulations and statute. 

Ms. Ledbetter gave a brief summary of the previous review done in January 2005.

1.  Delaware did not update the changes to the 2003 USPAP AQB criteria changes in the statute and rules & regulations. Since that review, the statute has been updated to not only reflect the 2003 criteria but also to reflect the new 2008 AQB criteria. 

2. A licensee was granted certification without being required to take an exam. Since that review, the licensee has retaken the exam and this has been resolved.   

3. Complaints were not completed within a 12 month period. However, since the 2005 review, Ms. Ledbetter reported that complaints are now being handled in a timely manner.
4. Temporary practice permits were not being issued within the 5 day timeframe. Ms. Ledbetter reported that in 2007, this still appears to be an issue but she did note in her review that measures are in place to ensure the timely processing of temporary practice permits. The Division has put a procedure in place to insure that the permit applications are processed by the administrative specialist to the Council or their supervisor. 

During the 2007 review, Ms. Ledbetter brought up a new issue concerning continuing education. She felt that that the course “Code of Ethics” provided by The American Society of Farm Managers and Rural Appraisers, Inc. was not an appropriate course and does not met AQB guidelines. The Council approved this course at this meeting as well as back in August, 2005. She recommended that the Council rescind the approval of this course. 

Mr. West pointed out to Ms. Ledbetter that the course did offer information concerning USPAP on the agenda and should receive approval for partial credit. Ms. Ledbetter recommended that the course be reviewed again and then approve the course for up to 2 hours if appropriate. 

Ms. Ledbetter reported that ASC has found that tax assessors are not meeting the appraisal criteria. There is no way for assessors to demonstrate that they have met the criteria. ASC is developing a policy to determine what experience a tax assessor should have. 

Ms. Ledbetter also reported that Delaware has adopted the “firm date” approach to implement the new 2008 criteria. She recommended that letters go out to all course providers advising them of the new 2008 criteria. She indicated that the deadline to receive completed applications under the current guidelines is December 31, 2007. Licenses must be issued no later than January 31, 2008. Otherwise, the applicant will have to meet the new 2008 AQB guidelines. 

ASC will develop a policy for each jurisdiction to require samples appraisal reports. The samples will be picked by the Council or Board and the trainee will be responsible for submitting those samples for review. The trainees will have to identify their level of involvement in each sample appraisal report. 

Mr. Collins commented that requiring work samples will significantly increase the timeframe to process and approve applications. Ms. Ledbetter recommended that a staff member select the sample appraisal before the meeting. 

Ms. Adams asked what states currently review work samples. Ms. Ledbetter answered that 2/3 of the states currently do this. Ms. Adams will review the statute and rules and regulations of neighboring state to see how this is done. 
Ms. Ledbetter advised that the ASC stated that appraisers who do not meet the CE criteria should not be allowed to make up the courses at a later date. They should have the CE done within the renewal period. She added that the consequences for not completing the required CE in a timely manner should be punitive. 
Ms. Ledbetter reported that Delaware does have one of the best programs.  She thanked the Division staff for assisting her in the review and was pleased to report that the majority of the issues found in 2005 had been resolved. 
Other Business before the Council (for discussion only)
The Council congratulated Mr. Esslinger on his appointment as Senior Commercial Lender at Artisan’s bank. 
Public Comment
Mr. Beam stated that he spoke with Ms. Hampton on the process for submitting requests for approval of continuing education. He will submit a course for approval at the next meeting. 
Next Meeting
The next meeting was scheduled for February 27, 2007 @ 9:30 a.m.
Adjournment 
There being no further business, Mr. Huston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Witt to adjourn.  The motion was unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 12:25 p.m.
Respectfully submitted, 

Monique K. Hampton

Administrative Specialist II
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